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September 20, 2007
PRESENT: S. Batistta-Provost, D. Baxter, I. Benz, P. Bishop, C. Boettrich, B. Connell, M. DiSano,  J. Downer, K. Eirich, M. Ernsthausen, S. Fess, M. Fine, M Fugate, E. Grissing, S. Hagreen, A. John, N. Karolinski, R. Kennedy, D. Leach, A. Leopard, D. McConkey, J. McKenna, M. Murphy, S. Murphy (Secretary), J. Nelson, P. Ornt, P. Peterson, H. Pierre-Philippe, E. Ripton, T. Schichler, D. Shaw, D. Smith, J. Striebich, A. Striegel, J. Thompson, M. Timmons, T. Tugel (President), J. Waasdorp, P. Wakem, S. Weider, C. Wendtland, H. Wheeler (Vice-President), W. Willard 

ABSENT: J. Alas, M. Ewanechko, S. Forsyth, K. Huggins, H. Wynn-Preische, W. Yanklowski
GUESTS:  V.Avalone,  E. Baker, S. Blacklaw, D. Cecero, K. Collins, C. Cooper, L. Dyer, T. Keys,  M. Lewis, M. Palermo, L. Pivnick, F. Rinehart, R. Rodriguez, T. Shamblin, R. Shea
STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES: D. Elliott, D. Ladwig, M. Lawson, R. Quider 
I. Meeting called to order:  3:35 p.m

II.  Guest: Betsy Ripton
A. Betsy explained the process of attendance reporting and the impact it has on the College. A memo has already been sent to departments about the process.  If attendance is late, there will be one warning notification to the faculty member. If the attendance information is still not submitted after the first warning, the chair, dean and Vice-President will be notified. 
B. Betsy discussed the steps to take to submit attendance reporting: sign onto Banner self-service, click on Faculty and Advisor menu, click on Attendance, Withdrawal & Final Grades line. Enter a 1 in the “Attend Hours” field for every student attending your course. If a student never attended the course, enter 0 in the “Attend Hours” field. If a student did attend for some portion of time but has stopped attending on or before the census date, enter the last attendance date in the ”Last Attend Date” field.
C. If attendance is submitted late or not at all it has a significant financial impact on the College. Financial aid is released to students after the attendance reporting deadline. It is difficult to recover the financial aid if it is discovered through late or missing reports that the student has not attended. This could cost the College up to $200,000 in lost monies. Financial aid will be held until attendance is collected.  If a teacher has not submitted the attendance roster, students will be given a form for teachers to sign so that financial aid can be released to the student.
D. Variable length courses have different attendance reporting deadlines. 
E. A letter grade cannot be changed to a W. However, a W can be changed to a letter grade by using a grade change form.

III. Announcements:  T. Tugel

A. Terri introduced the new Senators and introduced the Senate parliamentarian, Dave Shaw.

B. Terri introduced the six FS standing committee chairs.  The senators confirmed the chairs. 
C. Diane Cecero, General Counsel-The new MCC photo directory was announced this week in the Tribune. There have been some minor problems and concerns. When it displays employees it shows their department rather than job title.  The photo directory is password protected. If anyone would like an updated picture, arrangements are being made at the student center to take another picture at no cost. Diane noted that another concern is that some people do not want their picture in the photo directory. Ideally the College would like to have everyone’s picture. If anyone feels it should be discretionary, send Diane an e-mail. The photo directory can be found by going to the MCC homepage, clicking on Employees, placing the cursor on Employee Resources, and clicking on Employee Photo ID directory.
D. Terri announced that an orientation was held for new Senators. She also reminded the returning Senators to find ways to communicate with their constituents.  Review the by-laws for the list of senator duties (Article VII Section 1).
E. The October meeting will be the All College meeting, on October 18.

IV. Action Items: 

A. Annette Leopard asked that senators review the Curriculum database before coming to Senate meetings because the database has all the information about the curriculum proposals.  The handouts given at the meetings are intended to summarize the proposals. Annette showed how to access the Curriculum database.

B. Curriculum action items:

1.  NP1S Honors Studies, motion passed.

2.  PD1F Public Administration, AAS, motion passed.



3. PD3S Call Center Customer Service, Certificate, motion passed.
V. 
Approval of Minutes: Minutes of June 14, 2007 Faculty Senate meeting approved as amended.

VI.
Standing Committee Reports

Academic Policies Committee – W. Willard
Early in September, Registration & Records submitted a memo to faculty through departments regarding final exams. The memo stated that only comprehensive exams were to be given during final exam week.  This caused some confusion and possible conflict with Senate resolutions.  Wanda discussed this with Registration & Records. R&R sent out a clarification in the Tribune. The policy states  that all comprehensive exams must be given during final exam week but does not prohibit giving unit exams during this week.
Curriculum – A. Leopard 
The Curriculum Committee has had two meetings already and has scheduled meetings for every Thursday that full senate doesn’t meet now through December 6.
A.  Posted:
Two New Courses:

NC11S ART 110 Comics and Sequential Art 9/6/07 – 9/19/07

NC10S AAD 256 Motion Graphics 9/13/07 – 9/27/07
B.  Three ad hoc committees are reporting to the Curriculum Committee:

1. Ad Hoc Student Learning Outcomes Review Committee

Members: Pat Kuby, Mathematics; Bonnie Petrosino, Nursing; Heather Williams, English/Philosophy 

Charge: To review the Course Learning Outcomes for all existing courses as they are submitted by faculty. Eventually all courses will have learning outcomes on file in the database. 

2. Ad Hoc Committee on Assessment and Program Review

Members:  Lori Annesi, ETS: Library, Michael Boester, Chemistry & Geosciences, Regina Fabbro, English & Philosophy, Denee Martin, Visual & Performing Arts, Melany Silas, Health and Physical Education and Richard Stewart, Mathematics. Ex- Officio Members: Stuart Blacklaw, Dean of Curriculum and Maureen Erickson, Assessment Coordinator.
        
     Committee charges:

(a) Track Assessment and Program Review Action Plans

(b) SUNY General Education Requirements (Knowledge and Skills Area List)

(c) Review Processes, Policies, and Methodologies 

(d) Determine future status of Committee on Assessment and Program Review

3. Middle States General Education Recommendations Follow Up Committee
Committee members: Renee Rigoni (Chair), Professor, Business Administration and Economics; Stuart Blacklaw (ex officio), Dean of Curriculum; Ilene Benz, Assistant Professor, Visual and Performing Arts; Sharon Dobkin, Professor, Psychology; Alice Harrington, Assistant Professor, Library; Holly Wheeler, Assistant Professor, English and Philosophy; Bob DeFelice, Professor, English and Philosophy; Beth Laidlaw, Associate Professor, English and Philosophy.

Charge:  Develop an accountability system to make sure that information literacy; critical analysis and reasoning; and the study of values, ethics, and diverse perspectives are incorporated into each student’s general education program.

C.    The following information is being distributed through the Daily Tribune and to Department Chairs: Please refer to the Student Learning Outcomes Matrix based on Bloom’s taxonomy when writing learning outcomes for curriculum proposals. There is a link to this matrix in the curriculum database in the learning outcomes area. Consider learning outcomes from the Higher Order Thinking Skills, especially for two hundred level courses.  The Curriculum Office has asked the Curriculum Committee to consider an updated version of the matrix that would provide more information. If approved, the Curriculum Office will include the new matrix in the fall semester Curriculum Newsletter and update the link in the database. 

Based on input from the faculty and the Curriculum Committee, the Curriculum Office is in the process of editing the database to clarify the information that needs to be included in proposals. Please fill in all requested areas. The help function material for new proposals is also being updated. More resources have been added to the Resources link as well.

The information requested in curriculum proposals is to ensure that there will be sufficient evidence for evaluating the proposal for all reviewers in the process – department chairs, division deans, the Curriculum Office, the Curriculum Committee, and the MCC faculty for course proposals; as well as the Curriculum Dean, Academic Vice President, Board of Trustees, SUNY and the State Education Department for program proposals. It is in the best interests of all of us to have a thorough and efficient review process to insure a high-quality and responsive curriculum. Don’t hesitate to contact me as Faculty Senate Curriculum Committee Chairperson, if you have questions about the curriculum process. 

NEG – H. Pierre-Philippe
Holly Wynn-Preische will be on leave until January 4, 2008.  NEG is currently looking for a replacement. If there are any changes in your constituents let Harry know so that she can keep the constituent list up-to-date.
SCAA --  M. Timmons
1. Over the summer SCAA was asked for a recommendation on the promotion of Cynthia Cooper (as is stipulated in the bylaws) SCAA did send a recommendation. 

2. Over the summer SCAA met with the presidential search consultant and various other business leaders and SUNY people to discuss the presidential search process. The meeting went well. 

3. SCAA has been busy organizing several open forums to gain insight into what the College community thinks are the priorities and challenges of the next president.  There will be three open forums- watch for announcements in the Tribune.   SCAA will also be promoting an online survey to gain insight into what people think will be the challenges / priorities of the next president. Coming out in October. 

4. Lori VanDusen, chair of the Board of Trustees had an article in the Tribune on Sept. 11 which highlighted the presidential search process and mentioned the role of SCAA. Please read it if you haven’t yet. 

Planning – E. Grissing
Ed explained some of the activities the Committee will be involved in: strategic planning grants and will provide a liaison to Renaissance Square if necessary.  The classroom committee is an ad hoc committee of this Committee. Please pass on any planning concerns to Ed Grissing.

Professional Development – B. Connell
The Committee will be updating the Professional Development resolutions this year. They will also be looking into the role of the Committee and how it works with other groups on campus who also provide professional development activities.
VII. 
Student Announcements


Dan Elliott of the Student Senate stated that they had received a student complaint against an MCC faculty member. The student has taken the grievance to R. Ryther (Student Services).
VIII.
Old Business 

Holly Wheeler met with Terri Tugel and Taine Vinci, Asst. Director of Counseling and Advising to discuss revision of the Senior Citizen Audit policy. Holly presented the following proposal and it will be voted on at the October meeting.

1.2.2 Senior Citizen Audit Policy

Current Resolution:

Anyone age 60 or over may audit MCC courses without tuition cost providing their presence in class does not deny enrollment to a student registered for credit. All Senior Citizens Audit Policy request must be approved by the faculty teaching the course to be audited.

Proposed Change:

Anyone age 60 or over may audit MCC courses without tuition cost providing their presence in class does not deny enrollment to a student registered for credit. Permission to audit will be granted by the Counseling and Advising Center on the last official add day of each semester based on appropriate pre-requisite(s) and available class space. Faculty members will be notified of seniors auditing their classes by the Counseling and Advising Center. 

IX. New Business

Smoking policy-President Flynn contacted the Faculty Senate and requested feedback on a proposed smoking policy of the Personal Health and Safety Committee.  The proposal was also sent to the Brighton student senate. Concerns about the proposed policy raised during the meeting include: enforcement of the policy, availability of educational programs to assist those who wish to quit smoking, will this policy be considered for all campuses and the exclusion of some buildings (MCC Child Care Center, residence halls, Bldg. 21).    
SCAA  members – The Executive Committee has the authority to appoint non-senators to committees. A motion was made by the EC to appoint Joe Marchese, Business Administration/Economics, to the SCAA committee to aid in the presidential search process.  Motion passed.
Meeting adjourned at 4:58 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Terri Tugel



Susan Murphy 

President



Secretary 

Minutes approved at the​​​​ October 18, 2007 Faculty Senate meeting. 
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